Minutes for Regular City Council Meeting Held on December 14, 2010
Present:
Mayor:  Steve Golias



Council Members:  Jim Grob, Brian Mielke, Alan Ralston, Joan Perron

Also Present:  City Attorney Tom Lehmann, Mendota Heights Police Sergeant Brian Convery, Building Official Russ Wahl and City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle

Mayor Steve Golias opened the public meeting at 7:30 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes:  It was moved (Mielke/ Ralston) to accept the November 9, 2010 minutes with the following corrections:  under Council Member Ralston, change tenets to tenants.  Passed 5-0.

Approval of Agenda:  Motioned by Mielke, seconded by Perron to approve the agenda as presented.  Passed 5-0.

Treasurer’s Report:  Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Perron to accept the Treasurer’s report as presented and to pay the following disbursements with conditional approval of $368.00 for Old Republic Surety Group for Bond Insurance Coverage for 2011.  Clerk Bruestle will contact Old Republic Surety Group to determine if this coverage is a required expense.  Passed 5-0.

It was moved (Ralston/ Perron) to approve the $1,384.27 transfer from the Sewer Fund to the General Fund for the monthly wastewater fee to Metropolitan Council, as well as a transfer from the General Fund to the Money Market Fund in the amount of $50,000.  Passed 5-0.
General Fund:
Met Council—Monthly Wastewater Charge for Jan
$  1,384.27

Lehmann & Lutter—Attorney Fees for Nov.

$  2,500.00

Kim Perron—Snow Removal



$     802.00

City of Mendota Heights—Police & Fire

$  6,451.00

State of MN—Rent for Benson Metals

$     140.00

Xcel Energy—Street Lights 11/03-12/02

$     346.66

Jennifer Bruestle—Phone, copies, postage, supplies
$     162.14

PERA—Nov. 1-30




$     130.00

Aggregate Industries—Inv. 2009641/2010067
$  1,272.74

MN Pollution Control Agency—MS4 Permit App
$     400.00

Metropolitan Council—SAC Charges 5 Windy Rg.
$  2,100.00

Jennifer Bruestle—Salary 11/01-11/15

$     500.00

Jennifer Bruestle—Salary 11/16-11/30

$     500.00

Old Republic Surety Group—Bond Insurance 2011
$     368.00

Enterprise Fund:

David Olin Mowing—Oct



$    750.00

Xcel Energy—10/20-11/19



$        9.08

Sign Permit for 1324 Sibley Memorial Highway:  Dave Walia of Axel’s River Grill presented an illustration of the proposed sign to be placed on the existing sign pole located at 1324 Sibley Memorial Highway.  Mr. Walia provided an email from Mr. Buelow, the property owner of 1324 Sibley Memorial Highway, indicating his agreement with Mr. Walia to place an “Axel’s” sign in place of the “For Sale” sign located on Mr. Buelow’s  property.  Mr. Buelow has accepted the sign design as presented to the Mendota City Council.  Mr. Walia informed Council it will take one day to remove the existing sign and place the new sign on the existing pole.

Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Mielke to approve the “Axel’s” sign as presented to the City Council, which will be located on the existing sign pole at 1324 Sibley Memorial Highway.  Passed 5-0.
Lisa Henning with Dakota County Community Development Agency to discuss CDBG Grant Activity Options:  Mrs. Henning provided the City Council with three activities the $32,176.13 of CDBG funds the City of Mendota has accumulated since 2001.

1.  Repair of Park Electrical Pole

2.  Replacement of Park Equipment

3.  Construction of Storage Facility

The Council was in agreement the electrical pole in the park will need to be replaced.  Lisa Henning and Clerk Bruestle will work together to complete this project.  The Council requested Mrs. Henning research both playground equipment requirements, as related to ADA standards, and examples of smaller storage facilities the CDA has been involved with.  The council would prefer to construct a small storage facility, then direct excess funds toward playground equipment.  Mrs. Henning informed the council the storage structure would need to be a permanent structure with a cement slab.  Mrs. Henning stated volunteers could provide some of the labor associated with the construction of the storage facility, but would have to follow CDA protocol.  Mrs. Henning will return for the February 8, 2010 City Council Meeting to update the council on available options and their associated costs.

Approve EZ Lift Business License and Sign Permit: 

Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Perron to approve the business license for EZ Lift Systems, located at 1351 Sibley Memorial Highway.  Passed 5-0.

Motioned by Mielke, seconded by Perron to approve EZ Lift Systems’ 8 ½” x 11” sign as presented to the City Council.  Passed 5-0.

Approve Final Tax Levy for 2011:
Motioned by Mielke, seconded by Ralston to approve the Final 2011 Tax Levy in the amount of $151,860.00.  Passed 5-0.

Resolution 10-10, CDBG Grant Application:

Clerk Bruestle will submit a CDBG Grant Application in the amount of $20,000 to the Dakota County Community Development Agency on December 15, 2010 to have the gravel road portion of D Street paved.  Lisa Henning with CDA stated the application should be either accepted or denied by March, 2011.  Also, Mrs. Henning informed the City Council the current CDBG grant in the amount of $32,176.13 can be directed to the paving of D Street if additional funds are necessary.  Motioned by Perron, seconded by Ralston to approve Resolution 10-10, approving the application of the City of Mendota for Fiscal Year 2011, to apply for Dakota County Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) funding.  Passed 5-0.
Resolution 10-11, Assessment of Taxes for Delinquent Sewer Fees:
Motioned by Perron, seconded by Ralston to approve Resolution 10-11, to certify delinquent sanitary sewer accounts for tax levy collection in 2011.  Passed 5-0.

Review and Approve Spreadsheets for All-Hazard Mitigation Plan:  Motion by Mielke, seconded by Ralston to approve All-Hazard Mitigation Plan spreadsheets, labeled Record of Review and Mitigation Strategies (See Attached) to be on record with Dakota County.  Passed 5-0.
Public Comment:  Public comment opened at 8:19 p.m.

Mr. Carl Robinette requested the snow be removed from the streets along Highway 13, between the roadway and the sidewalk.  Clerk Bruestle will contact MN/Dot and Alan Bebel to coordinate the removal of snow.

Public comment closed at 8:21 p.m.

Council Comment:
Councilman Grob:  Councilman Grob stated due to heavy wet snow, the ancillary electrical pole in Veteran’s Park fell over due to a tree falling on the pole.  With that, the electrical wires pulled the electrical pole near the gazebo out of the ground causing loss of power to the light directed toward the pond.  Councilman Grob and Mayor Golias cut the electrical lines from the meter box, and contacted Xcel Energy to cut the power from the meter box.  Councilman Grob requested the fire hydrants be cleared of snow.  Mayor Golias and Councilwoman Perron stated all fire hydrants are clear of snow except the hydrant near Mrs. Swenson’s house on G Street.  Mayor Golias stated he would remove the snow from that hydrant.  Councilman Grob stated 4-wheel drive trucks have been driving through Veteran’s Park, and would like Mendota Heights Police to take action since motorized vehicles are not permitted on the park grounds.  Sergeant Convery stated if a 911 call is made to the Mendota Heights Police Department indicating “damage to property is in progress,” the police will respond to the call more quickly.  Also, Sergeant Convery stated if the complaintant remains on the phone until a police unit arrives and provide their name and phone number, the police are more apt to ensure a citation.  Sergeant Convery stated a description of the vehicle and offender as well as the direction of travel is also helpful.

Councilman Mielke:  On January 11, 2011, Councilman Mielke will be out of town due to a required work meeting; therefore, motioned by Ralston, seconded by Grob to reschedule the January 11, 2010 Council Meeting to Monday, January 10, 2011 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mendota VFW.  Passed 5-0.  Clerk Bruestle will provide notice of the date change.  Councilman Mielke requested the gates be opened to allow through traffic on D Street due to the upper portion of D Street being reduced to a single lane from the large amounts of snow accumulation on both sides of the road.  The Council was hesitant to open the gates due to the elementary bus stop being located at the bottom of D Street.  Councilwoman Perron will contact Lance Perron to remove the large accumulations of snow along portions of D Street to provide opportunities for cars to pass.
Councilman Ralston:  Councilman Ralston stated the tenants of 1324 Sibley Memorial Highway continue to occupy the property without access to water.  In addition, Mr. Buelow has not completed any of the requirements as outlined at the November 9, 2010 meeting; therefore, Councilman Ralston requested Building Official Russ Wahl to declare the property uninhabitable due to no water supply being available.  Building Official Russ Wahl requested City Attorney Tom Lehmann contact Mr. Buelow indicating the property owner has 10 days to provide an adequate water supply as outlined in Mendota City Code or the building will be deemed uninhabitable.  Councilman Ralston also informed Council Landmark Fence, Tom and Nancy Whalen, and the VFW have not plowed their sidewalks after the large amount of snow accumulated on Saturday, December 11, 2010.  According to Mendota City Code, section 604.1, the snow must be removed within 12 hours after the snow has ceased to fall.  Clerk Bruestle will contact Landmark Fence, Tom and Nancy Whalen, and the VFW to inform them if their sidewalks are not plowed when Alan Bebel and MN/Dot plow the streets, their sidewalk will be plowed and they will be billed for the expense the city incurs to plow their sidewalks.
Councilwoman Perron:  Councilwoman Perron stated she informed Mendota residents that individuals operating snowmobiles, All-Terrain Vehicles and Trucks within Veteran’s Park will receive a citation.  Also, Councilwoman Perron informed Council the street light on 2nd Street and G Street is out.  Clerk Bruestle will contact Xcel Energy.

Mayor Golias:  Mayor Golias provided mail for city review.  Also, Mayor Golias informed Council he met with both Clerk Bruestle and Charlie Burrows of Lucky’s 13 Pub on Monday, December 6, 2010, to discuss possible solutions for the parking issue on 2nd Street, near the bike trail.  Mr. Burrows was in agreement for the placement of 2 signs to be located on either side of the 4 parking spaces toward the bike trail to use as a throughway to divert traffic from the parking area.  Mr. Burrows will purchase the signs and place one on either side of the 4 adjoining parking spaces.  Mr. Burrows stated he will stripe the parking area in the spring, indicating the area as a throughway.  Both Mayor Golias and Mr. Burrows stated it may take a while for repeat customers to realize the area is no longer a parking area.  Councilman Grob and Mayor Golias informed Council many cars are parking along 2nd Street and blocking the entrance into Mendota.  Sergeant Convery stated if vehicles are blocking the roadway they can be ticketed and towed.  Mayor Golias acknowledged the Council and stated it has been a blessing to work with a Council who is willing to disagree but to remain civil and friendly towards each other.
Staff Comment:
Mendota Height Police Sergeant Brian Convery:  Sergeant Convery stated a compliance check was performed at all liquor establishments in Mendota, and all businesses passed the compliance check.  Sergeant Convery informed Council of Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner’s position regarding the parking issue at Lucky’s 13 Pub, stating there is no need to close the parking spaces located near the bike trail unless it would be used to exit the parking lot.

City Attorney Tom Lehmann:  City Attorney Tom Lehmann stated he was pleased all Mendota liquor establishments passed the compliance check.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann informed Council since Mendota has not received payment from Axel’s for the October 22, 2010 grease cleaning, the City of Mendota can either assess Axel’s property taxes or require payment before a business and/or liquor license is issued.  Tom Lehmann will contact Dave Walia regarding the non-payment of $1998.30.

City Attorney Tom Lehmann personally thanked Councilman and Park Commissioner Jim Grob for 12 years of service to the City of Mendota, as well as Mayor Golias for over 20 years of service.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann presented Mayor Golias with a Certificate of Appreciation from Governor Tim Pawlenty for Mayor Golias’ service to Mendota.

City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle:  Clerk Bruestle informed the Council she is in the process of obtaining documentation regarding the I/I inspection that took place on October 22, 2010 immediately following the grease cleaning from the sanitary sewer line.  Clerk Bruestle will provide the documentation to Metropolitan Council in an attempt to have the cleaning and inspection costs approved toward the I/I surcharge program.  Clerk Bruestle also informed Council three bids were obtained for the electrical pole replacement and forwarded to the LMC insurance adjuster as well as Lisa Henning with CDA to begin the steps necessary to repair the poles.  Clerk Bruestle will continue to follow up with Mrs. Henning and LMC to repair the poles.  Clerk Bruestle informed the Council an MS4 permit application will need to be completed, which may require the City to follow specific mandates as required by the Minnesota Pollution Control Agency.  Clerk Bruestle will keep Council informed as the application process proceeds.
There being no further business, it was moved (Mielke/ Perron) to adjourn the meeting at 9:30 p.m.  Passed 5-0.
